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Background 
1. On 15 February 2007 the Committee requested that the Promoter 

prepare a note on any outstanding flood risk matters in order to provide 
reassurance that there are no issues in dispute.  

2. Since that request, the Promoter has engaged in extensive discussions 
with SEPA and the flooding officers at both North Lanarkshire Council 
and West Lothian Council. This paper is a consolidated response 
which has been agreed by all parties in those discussions.  

3. The Promoter completed a preliminary Flood Risk Assessment (FRA) 
and submitted its final FRA Report to the Committee and to the 
Scottish Environment Protection Agency (SEPA) on 12 January. In its 
response to the Committee on 9 February, it clarified its comments on 
the Promoters FRA Report and stated its recommendations for 
additional work. The remainder of this report addresses each of the 
outstanding issues as detailed in that letter and in SEPAs subsequent 
oral evidence to the Committee on 12 February. 

 
Hillend Reservoir 
4. SEPA requested that all GPS information and other data used by the 

Promoter in its Flood Risk Assessment be made available to SEPA to 
support its interrogation of the report. The Promoter has now provided 
all additional information used by Dr John Riddell in the compilation of 
his report.  

5. Regarding Hillend Reservoir, the Promoter provided SEPA with survey 
information undertaken to date and re-stated its commitment to 
carrying out further surveys, as required, at SEPAs request. These 
surveys would serve to clarify the level of the railway track and 
reservoir water levels to confirm sufficient freeboard exists at this 
location although currently no additional surveys are necessary. 

6. Having considered information provided by the Promoter, SEPA is 
satisfied that no further assessment of flood risk is required at the 
following two locations: 

• North east of Eastercroft House 
• East of Bracco Wood 

7. In relation to the cutting between Hillend Reservoir and Caldercruix, 
information provided to SEPA indicates that the cutting is not at risk of 
flooding. All parties confirmed this to be the case. 

 
Minor Watercourses 
8. In both written evidence and during oral evidence to the Committee on 

12 February 2007, SEPA and the two local authorities requested 
further information about the work the Promoter intends to carry out in 
relation to minor watercourse (culverts).  



9. Of principal concern was that examination should be undertaken of any 
possible increase in flood risk to property downstream where existing 
culverts may require to be replaced by ones of greater flow capacity as 
a result of the proposed railway.   As agreed with SEPA and the local 
authorities, the Promoter is presently undertaking an assessment of all 
existing culverts along the route to assess both their structural 
condition and flow capacity. The assessment of flow capacity is 
complex any decision about whether flow capacity needs to be 
increased at a specific location depends upon the acceptable water 
level at the railway at each of the culvert inlets.   

10. The assessment criteria for the examination currently being undertaken 
has been agreed with both SEPA and the relevant local authorities and 
in accordance with appropriate methodologies1. In summary this would 
include the following steps: 

a) Establish the location, size and shape of each culvert; 
b) Establish the inlet invert level and embankment crest level; 
c) Calculate the 200 year approaching flow using appropriate 

methodologies; 
d) Determine the culvert capacity; and 
e) Compare culvert capacities with 200-year flow estimates. 

11. This assessment will be complete in July 2007 and the results will be 
presented to SEPA and the local authorities at that time. 

12. Given the characteristics of the route (i.e. the presence of an 
embankment along the Hillend reservoir and historic culvert capacity), 
the Promoter considers that there may not be a need to alter culvert 
capacity at any location along the route. However, should the capacity 
of a culvert need to be increased, the Promoter is fully aware of the 
requirement to ensure that there is no increase in the flood risk to 
downstream property.  Where an increased risk to property is identified, 
works will be undertaken to manage and minimise that risk so far as 
practicable.  In all such cases, full consultation will take place with 
SEPA and the relevant local authority. 

 
Barbauchlaw Burn 
13. In reference to Barbauchlaw Burn, the Promoter’s hydrologist Dr John 

Riddell provided a technical explanatory note to SEPA and the flooding 
officers of the Local Authorities of the further detailed work carried out 
at this location. Dr John Riddell’s explanation satisfied all parties that 
the appropriate preliminary work at this location has been undertaken 
and that there are no further outstanding matters on this issue.  

 
Code of Construction Practice 

                                                 
1 These are described in the Flood Estimation Handbook and the former Institute of Hydrology Report 
124 (IOH124) Flood Estimation for Small Catchments.   



14. The Promoter has confirmed its intention to establish a Monitoring 
Group for the lifetime of the project, in which SEPA, along with SNH, 
Historic Scotland & the Local Authorities are key stakeholders. All 
parties have confirmed their involvement in this group and future 
meetings will discuss the implementation of monitoring procedures 
contained in this document.  

15. The first meeting of this group is scheduled for 23 February, where 
further development of the CoCP is being progressed in advance of the 
submission of the next version of the CoCP and Noise and Vibration 
Policy to the Committee.  SEPA confirmed on 15 February that it has 
no outstanding issues on the relevant sections of the Code of 
Construction Practice. 

16.  The next meeting of this group will be on 12th March 2007.  
 
Conclusions 
17. The Promoter, SEPA and the Local Authorities have engaged in 

constructive dialogue in progressing these matters. Each of the issues 
raised has now either been resolved or the future works and 
investigations agreed between both parties. As a consequence, all 
parties agree that there are no issues currently in dispute regarding 
flood risk assessment.  

18. The Promoter, SEPA and Local Authorities are all committed to 
continued engagement and the maintenance of the mutually beneficial 
relationship between all parties.  

 


